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MINUTES 

BEECH MOUNTAIN TOWN COUNCIL 

Regular Meeting – May 9, 2017 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER – Mayor E. ‘Rick’ Miller called the regular meeting of the 

Beech Mountain Town Council to order at 4:00 p.m., Tuesday, May 9, 2017 in 

the Town Hall Council Chambers located at 403 Beech Mountain Parkway 

Beech Mountain North Carolina 28604.  Other Council Members present 

were Paul Piquet, Rick Owen, Wendel Sauer, and Renee Castiglione.  A 

quorum was present.  Town Attorney Stacy C. Eggers, IV. was present.  Staff 

members present included Town Manager Tim Holloman, Town Clerk 

Jennifer Broderick, Finance Officer Steve Smith, Public Utilities Director 

Robert Heaton, Public Works Director Riley Hatch, Town Planner James 

Scott, Fire Chief Bob Pudney, Police Chief Shawn Freeman, Police Captain 

Tim Barnett, Parks and Recreation Director Sean Royall, Building Inspector 

John Merritt, and Tax Administrator Rebecca Ward.  Chamber of Commerce 

Director Lauren Mills was also present.   

 

II. Invocation – Dewey ‘Cyclone’ Brett presented the invocation. 

 

III. Pledge of Allegiance – All present joined in the Pledge of Allegiance.   

 

IV. Adoption of Agenda – Councilwoman Castiglione motioned to approve the 

agenda.  Councilman Sauer seconded the motion, the vote carried 

unanimously.      

 

V. Consent Agenda – Mayor Miller opened the floor for Council to take action 

on the consent agenda.  Councilwoman Castiglione motioned to approve the 

consent agenda.  Vice Mayor Piquet seconded the motion, the vote passed 

unanimously.  The consent agenda was approved as follows with consent 

agenda item ‘e’ attached as Exhibit A, consent agenda item ‘f’ attached as 

Exhibit B, and consent agenda item ‘g’ attached as Exhibit C.  Exhibits A 

thru C are incorporated by reference as if fully set out within these minutes.  

  

a. April 11, 2017 – Regular Meeting 

b. April 11, 2017 – Closed Session  

c. April 13, 2017 – Special Meeting 

d. April 20, 2017 – Special Meeting 

e. Tax Release 

f. Request to Advertise Delinquent Taxes 

g. Proclamation: Arbor Day  
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VI. Public Comment 

 

Chamber of Commerce Update – Lauren Mills, Director of the Chamber of 

Commerce informed Council and the public about community programs 

happening in the Town.  The information included guided hikes, XTERRA 

trail rides, and the Beech Mountain Metric.  The Beech Mountain Resort was 

opening and offering summertime activities like Frisbie disk golf and rides up 

the slopes.  There was a free Americans with Disability Act Compliancy 

Workshop for the lodging and hospitality industry also being offered.  Ms. 

Mills reported that the Town’s Litter Sweep had been a success with a total 

of 13 volunteers collecting 30 bags of debris covering approximately 16 miles.  

Council thanks Ms. Mills.   

  

VII. New Business 

 

a. Proclamation Honoring Police Chief Shawn Freeman – Mayor 

Miller stated that the Town’s Police Chief Shawn Freeman is moving to 

the Town of Black Mountain and that to honor his service to the Beech 

Mountain community a proclamation had been created.  Mayor Miller 

read aloud the Proclamation Honoring Police Chief Shawn Freeman.  

Police Chief Freeman received a round of applause from all present.  

Police Chief Freeman thanked Town Council and the Town Manager for 

stepping in and supporting the Police Department.  Police Chief Freeman 

stated that he has never worked with a department that has cared about 

the community as much as this department does.  Police Chief Freeman 

also thanked all of the citizens for their support of the department.  

Councilwoman Castiglione motioned to approve the Proclamation 

Honoring Police Chief Shawn Freeman.  Vice Mayor Piquet seconded the 

motion, the vote carried unanimously.  The Proclamation Honoring Police 

Chief Shawn Freeman is attached as Exhibit D and incorporated by 

reference as if fully set out within these minutes.   

 

b. 1314 Beech Mountain Parkway – Ronald Tulino addressed Council 

concerning a $900 utility bill.  Mr. Tulino stated that he believed the 

excessive water use was due to a neighbor turning his meter on during the 

winter.  Mayor Miller stated that Mr. Tulino has already received a 

reduction on his utility bill that reverted the sewer back to the monthly 

minimum $35 rate and that staff is able to further reduce the water 

portion of the utility bill by 15%.   

 

c. Request for Public Hearing for Proposed Ordinance to Amend 

Town of Beech Mountain Billing Procedures in Chapter 51 ‘Water 

and Sewer Use’ – Public Utilities Director Robert Heaton stated that 

what Council had before them was a proposed amendment to the Town’s 
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utility billing procedure to define the date for disconnection within the 

Town’s ordinance.  Mr. Heaton stated that ongoing billing and collection 

practices have been to read meters on the 15th of the month, with billing 

occurring the 1st of the month and due by the 10th of the month.  The late 

charge assessment date is the 20th of the month.  Mr. Heaton stated that 

this proposed language would add the disconnection date to the Town’s 

ordinance that staff is already procedurally using.  Vice Mayor Piquet 

motioned to approve the public hearing for the proposed ordinance to 

amend the billing procedures in Chapter 51 ‘Water and Sewer Use’ for the 

next regular Council meeting.  Councilwoman Castiglione seconded the 

motion, the vote carried unanimously.   

 

d. Tucker Administrators Insurance Presentation – E. E. ‘Gene’ Tucker 

III, President and CEO Tucker Administrators, provided Council with a 

presentation of the proposed health plan for the 2017-2018 fiscal year 

alongside historical plan data.  Mr. Tucker stated that the Town’s max 

increase for the same plan would be 0.25% (1/4 of 1%).  Currently the 

Town has a realized savings of $96,000 for the plan year.  Councilwoman 

Castiglione questioned the inequitable expense of health insurance 

benefits for Town employees who have been and are hired after the July 1, 

2012 date.  Mr. Tucker stated that when costs initially went up 

communities started to implement this grandfathering strategy to 

alleviate their liability.  Councilwoman Castiglione questioned a 50% 

shared cost on extra lives that would permit a more equitable benefit.   

 

e. State Health Plan Discussion – Manager Holloman stated that staff 

contacted approximately six municipalities that have transitioned to the 

State Health Plan.  Currently state lines and nationwide coverage is not 

an issue for individuals participating on the plan.  Manager Holloman 

stated that some changes were noted by municipalities about pharmacy 

drug costs and coverage.  Manager Holloman stated that the State Health 

Plan became available in 2015 to a select number of participants.  

Councilwoman Castiglione asked if staff spoke with nearby 

municipalities.  Manager Holloman stated that staff spoke with the Town 

of Blowing Rock and the Town of Seven Devils.  Councilwoman 

Castiglione stated that a negative impact of the plan was that the 

employee had to pay 100% of the deductible.  Mayor Miller asked if there 

were any further comments.  Manager Holloman stated that if Council 

decides that they want to go in this plan direction than the Council would 

need to adopt two resolutions in the near future.  Councilman Owen 

stated that it would be interesting to hear from Tucker Administrators 

why the Town should not change.  Councilman Owen stated that he 

believes that there is a large deficit on the State Health Plan and that 

there was concerns about paying more for this product to assist with this 
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debt.  Vice Mayor Piquet stated that his biggest issue was the loss of 

control and not being able to back out of the plan once the Town elected to 

participate.  Councilwoman Castiglione questioned whether or not the 

municipalities would have enough of a voice to be heard by the state down 

the road.  Mayor Miller recommended that Council prepare themselves for 

further discussion at Councils May 23, 2017 budget workshop scheduled 

for 10:00 am in the Council Chamber room. 

 

f. Water Plant Replacement Project Update – Dale Schepers, 

Construction Administrator for West Consultants, provided a contract 

summary update for the Water Plant Replacement Project.  Mr. Schepers 

stated that as of May 9, 2017 the Town is 569 days into the 555 contract 

days, representing 103% of work completion and 83.5% of the pay requests 

at pay request number 20.  Mr. Schepers reported to Council that based 

on the current schedule, substantial completion is anticipated July 12, 

2017, which is 105 days beyond the contract deadline of March 29, 2017.  

The metal building has 85% of the panels on it and about 1/3 of the roof on 

the building.  The glass for the windows has not arrived yet.  The next 

construction progress meeting is scheduled for May 11, 2017 at 10:30 a.m. 

at Buckeye Recreation Center.  Mayor Miller asked what Council 

Members were planning on being at the upcoming Water Plant 

Replacement Project meeting.  A quorum would not be present.  

Councilman Sauer asked how quickly the Facility Services Subgroup 

would be able to go from the 63% to 100% completion.  Mr. Schepers 

stated that this work would occur pretty quickly.  The electrical contractor 

has been very diligent to understand where they can go and cannot go so 

that everything is in place.  Councilman Sauer questioned the way the 

roof panels were being put on.  Mr. Schepers stated that a resolution was 

in place and that a partial owner of the company that supplied the roofing 

panels came up to assist with directions on how to assemble the roof 

panels.   

 

g. Resolution No. 2017-04: ‘Resolution of the Town of Beech 

Mountain, North Carolina providing for the Issuance of $4,300,000 

Water and Sewer Revenue Bonds of the Town of Beech Mountain’ – 

Mayor Miller asked Attorney Eggers to provide input.  Attorney Eggers 

stated that the paperwork appears to be in order and matches the original 

specifications the Town had authorized.  Vice Mayor Piquet motioned to 

approve Resolution No. 2017-04: ‘Resolution of the Town of Beech 

Mountain, North Carolina providing for the Issuance of $4,300,000 Water 

and Sewer Revenue Bonds of the Town of Beech Mountain’.  

Councilwoman Castiglione seconded the motion, the vote carried 

unanimously.  Resolution No. 2017-04: ‘Resolution of the Town of Beech 

Mountain, North Carolina Providing for the Issuance of $4,300,000 Water 
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and Sewer Revenue Bonds of the Town of Beech Mountain’ is attached as 

Exhibit E and incorporated by reference as if fully set out within these 

minutes.   

 

h. Spruce Hollow to Beech Mountain Parkway Project – Public 

Utilities Director Robert Heaton stated that M&M Construction of Banner 

Elk, Inc. started working on the Spruce Hollow to Beech Mountain 

Parkway project about three weeks ago.  Currently they are working on 

Hornbeam Road.  The Beech Mountain Parkway was completed last week.  

Mr. Heaton informed Council that at the end of installing the pipe this 

area will need to be dug back up for charging and testing.  Mayor Miller 

questioned Mr. Heaton concerning the order of the patching and paving on 

the road.  Public works Director stated that a type of binder appropriate 

for paving will be used to prepare the road surface.  

 

i. Request to Consider Offer to Purchase: 355 Locust Ridge Road 

(Charter Hills C-534) – Mayor Miller stated that there was no counter 

offer during the upset bid process performed by staff.  Attorney Eggers 

stated that Council could now consider final approval of the Offer to 

Purchase 355 Locust Ridge Road.  Councilwoman Castiglione motioned to 

approve the Offer to Purchase 355 Locust Ridge Road and drafted 

Quitclaim Deed that included a Conservation Easement prepared by 

Attorney Eggers.  Councilman Sauer seconded the motion, the vote 

carried unanimously.  The Quitclaim Deed and Conservation Easement 

for 355 Locust Ridge Road is attached as Exhibit F and incorporated by 

reference as if fully set out within these minutes. 

 

VIII. Town Manager and Staff Reports 

 

Wood Storage Building Donation – Manager Holloman informed Council 

that Sharon Deal recently donated a wood storage building to the Town.  

Manager Holloman stated that the Town was very appreciate of the gift and 

that a letter thanking her for the donation has been sent. 

  

Beech Mountain Litter Sweep – Manager Holloman thanked the Chamber 

of Commerce and the community for their good work on the Beech Mountain 

Litter Sweep.   

 

Beech Mountain Metric – Manager Holloman reminded everyone that the 

Beech Mountain Metric is scheduled to hold their event Saturday, May 20, 

2017 from 8:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. The ride raises money that is distributed to 

local nonprofits.  This year’s ride is anticipated to have approximately 300 

riders.   
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Resort Towns and Convention Cities Legislative Breakfast – Manager 

Holloman stated the Resort Towns and Convention Cities Committee for the 

North Carolina League of Municipalities will be hosting a legislative 

breakfast on May 24, 2017 at 7:30 a.m.  Mayor Miller, Councilwoman 

Castiglione, Manager Holloman, and Town Clerk Broderick will be attending 

this year’s meeting.  

 

Budget Meetings – Manager Holloman reminded all present that Town 

Council has scheduled two budget meetings; one for May 23, 2017 at 10:00 

a.m. and the second for May 30, 2017 at 2:00 p.m.  Both meetings will be held 

in the Council Chamber room at Town Hall.   

 

Sister City – Manager Holloman informed Council that Kate Gavenus, 

Director of Tourism and Economic Development will be working with him to 

schedule future events with the Town’s new Sister City Southport, North 

Carolina.  Ideas about having department head conference calls and Councils 

visiting each community have been discussed.  

 

Potential Financing Contract – Manager Holloman stated that the Town 

has an opportunity to put a financing contract in place for some larger 

equipment to include a new motor grader and swap loader.  Manager 

Hollman informed Council that if they acted before the end of the current 

fiscal year the Town could lock in a lower interest rate.  Council was in 

agreement.   

 

Interim Police Chief Tim Barnett – Manager Holloman announced that 

Police Captain Tim Barnett has accepted and been sworn in to the position of 

Interim Police Chief.   

 

Chapter 51 ‘Water and Sewer Use’ – Manager Holloman proposed an 

additional change to the Town’s Ordinance in Chapter 51 “Water and Sewer 

Use’.  Manager Holloman asked for Councils consideration to permit future 

billing issues be handled at the administrative staff level.  Council was in 

favor of providing this type of authority to staff at the administrative level 

and staff to work on the language for such an amendment.  Councilwoman 

Castiglione asked if these issues would still come before Council.  Manager 

Holloman stated that issues could still be heard under public comment.   

 

Streetscape Presentation – Manager Holloman informed Council that June 

12, 2017 from 3:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. there was an event scheduled at Town 

Hall in the Council Chamber room for the public to receive information on the 

Town’s Streetscape Project.  It is a flowing presentation for the community to 

drop by and look at the project.  Postcards for the event will be sent out 
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through the utility department.  Councilman Sauer requested that extra 

business cards be placed around Town.   

 

Town Planner – Manager Holloman informed Council that Town Planner 

James Scott’s last day with the Town was scheduled for Friday, May 26, 

2017.  Mr. Scott was going to work in the private sector.  The Arbor Day 

Festival was an opportunity for the community to say goodbye.   

     

IX. Town Council Comments  

 

Road Grading – Councilman Sauer noted that this years’ road grading is 

behind last years’ schedule.  Public Works Director Riley Hatch stated that if 

it is too wet the work cannot be completed.  Mr. Hatch stated that staff has 

been focusing on stabilization of the road and has completed a lot of the ditch 

work.      

 

Wild Daisy Lane – Councilwoman Castiglione questioned the washboard 

effect on Wild Daisy Lane and whether there was a different way to grade the 

road to redirect the water.  Public Works Director Riley Hatch stated that 

there was no better solution and that inevitably the road would end up with 

another bump. 

 

Police Chief Shawn Freeman – Mayor Miller thanked Police Chief 

Freeman for his service to the Town and wished him success at the Town of 

Black Mountain.    

 

Mayor Miller stated that Council would take a short break at 5:18 p.m. 

 

X. Closed Session – Pursuant to NC GS §143-318.11(a)(3) Attorney Client 

Matters – At 5:28 p.m., Vice Mayor Piquet moved to enter closed session 

pursuant to N.C. Gen. Stat. §143-318.11 (a)(3) for the purpose of discussing 

attorney-client matters, including Town of Beech Mountain v. Genesis 

Wildlife Sanctuary, Inc., Town of Beech Mountain v. Cooper, Beech Mountain 

v. Beech Mountain Vacations, Solars v. Town of Beech Mountain, and Town of 

Beech Mountain v. Milligan.  The motion was seconded by Councilwoman 

Castiglione and passed unanimously.  Upon motion by Mayor Miller, 

seconded by Vice Mayor Piquet, the Council voted unanimously to exit closed 

session at 5:53 p.m. 

 

XI. Other Business  

 

Senate Bill 126 and House Bill 522 – Councilman Owen stated that 

Senate Bill 126 had passed the Senate with Senator Deanna Ballard voting 

for the bill.  The legislation, identified as Senate Bill 126 and House Bill 522, 
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is now in the House of Representatives.  Councilman Owen stated that the 

proposed bill deals with the reallocation of sales tax.  Preliminary figures 

from the State Fiscal Research Division show that this proposed legislation 

would have a negative impact on Beech Mountain, Banner Elk, Boone, and 

the Town of Blowing Rock.  Councilman Owen stated that right now the bill 

has been placed with the Rules Committee.  Council requested that staff 

schedule appointments with local legislators to discuss the impact of the bill.       

 

XII. Adjourn – At 6:00 p.m., Vice Mayor Piquet moved to adjourn, which was 

seconded by Councilwoman Castiglione.  The motion passed unanimously. 

 

Minutes approved by Town Council on June 13, 2016. 

 

 

 

                         

                  E. ‘Rick’ Miller, Mayor 

ATTEST: 

 

 

__________________________ 

Jennifer Broderick, MMC 

Town Clerk  
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ATTACHMENT TO MINUTES 

BEECH MOUNTAIN TOWN COUNCIL 

Regular Meeting – May 9, 2017 

 

EXHIBIT A – Tax Release 

EXHIBIT B – Authorization to Advertise Delinquent Taxes 

EXHIBIT C – Proclamation: Arbor Day 

EXHIBIT D – Proclamation Honoring Police Chief Shawn Freeman 

EXHIBIT E – Resolution No. 2017-04: ‘Resolution of the Town of Beech Mountain, 

North Carolina Providing for the Issuance of $4,300,000 Water and Sewer Revenue 

Bonds of the Town of Beech Mountain’ 

EXHIBIT F – Quitclaim Deed and Conservation Easement for 355 Locust Ridge 

Road 
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